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CHAIR CARROLL: ... (gavel). .. This Land Use Committee meeting will come to order. Members,
we have with us this morning the Vice-Chair of the Committee, Joseph Pontanilla; Members
Tavares, Molina, Johnson, and Hokama. Excused are Anderson, Kane, and Mateo.

LU-21

CONDITIONAL PERMIT TIME EXTENSION FOR THE MAUl SWAP MEET
(KAHULUI) (C.C. No. 05-277)
The first item we have for consideration this morning is Land Use Item 21, Conditional Permit
Time Extension for the Swap Meet in Kahului. This item is a request from Wil Wong, President,
Maui Exposition, Inc., for a Time Extension on Conditional Permit to opening, operate the Maui
Swap Meet on approximately 4.8 acres within County R-3 Residential District, Kahului, Maui.
The Planning Commission has recommended that the Conditional Permit being extended for a
period of one year from the effective date of the ordinance or until the swap meet is relocated,
whichever is sooner. The Chair would note that by Ordinance No. 3329 effective November 7,
2005, the zoning for the subject property has been changed to R-3 Residential District to P-l
Public/Quasi-Public District. Members will recall that the zoning was changed in connection
with the proposed Maui Senior Housing and Office Building Project which proposes to occupy
the same property in the future.
I will now open public testimony on this item and if anybody wishes to give testimony on a
future item, on the next item, they may do so at this time or they may wait until the next item
comes up. You have three minutes with one minute to conclude, and please repeat your name at
the microphone so we can make sure it's correct for the record.

CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the first testifier on this item is Irving Brown, to be followed by Roy Fusato.
MR. BROWN: Is Alice Lee here today, sir?
CHAIR CARROLL: Excuse me, go to the microphone and you can give that to Ms Nakata.
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•.• BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MR. BROWN: Hello, I'm Irving Brown. I'm a practicing physician here on Maui. I work for the
Community Clinic of MauL ..and I have, I've worked at the, I've had a booth at the Maui Swap
Meet since about 1981. Did everybody get this handout about the Green Land? So my first
question to Councilmen and women is, has anybody here been to London, England? No one?
Has anybody been to, to Manhattan in New York City? Okay. Well these two epicenters,
London and New York, they, they define modem~day urban sprawl. They are, they are sprawl if
you look 'em up in the dictionary. And so they knew it. So in, when you went to New York,
10 Anne, did you see any parks in Manhattan? There's a little number called Central Park, it's
gotta be about an eighth of the island of Manhattan, and it defines Manhattan. I grew up in New
Jersey and real estate, visitors, everything is oriented around the park.
Has anybody heard of the Green Belts in London? Okay. So I have a little handout here from
our friend Google on the computer, and it turns out in 1935 the Planning Committee of London,
much like the Planning Committee here on Maui, first proposed a Green Belt. It was a concept
by those forefathers in London and foremothers. And what they said was, what the second bunch
of green lines I outlined here... what is a Green Belt, and they, and they defined these five
reasons for having a Green Belt. And if you don't mind, I'll just read 'em.
There are five purposes for including land as a Green Belt:
One, to check unrestricted sprawl. They had sprawl in 1935.
To prevent neighboring towns from merging into one another. Has anybody heard of a merger
between Kahului and Wailuku? And how about what's happening between Wailuku and
Waikapu? This will...well, how about what's gonna happen along Mokulele Highway?
Eventually, Kihei and Kahului are going to be merged and we all know this.
To assist in safeguarding the Countryside from encroachment. So you have parks before you get
to Hana, you get parks before you get to lao Valley.
And to preserve the setting
a historic town, like Wailuku.
Wailuku. It will be part a morass.

soon

be a

And to assist in urban regeneration, by encouraging the recycling of derelict and other urban
land. So if a urban sprawl runs to a boundary of a park, you have to rethink junky areas of that
urbanization; maybe it needs renewal. You don't just move on to a new sprawl like you do in
Houston, Denver, Los Angeles, every...well, Atlanta. Every other urban area in this country is
just sprawl city, and that's what I believe we're gonna have in the central valley of Maui in, in a
short period of time. You'll get off the plane, you'll go to your place on the west side or on the
south side and it will be concrete jungle just-MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
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MR. BROWN: --like it is on Oahu. What is it, one minute?
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. BROWN: Okay. So ...and what we're talking about today is erasing a Maui park. That's all I
want to say is we're erasing a Maui park, and I'm appealing to your wisdom and your sense of
vision that maybe here in 2005, just like they did in London in 1935, to foresee this urban sprawl
and make it by law impossible to erase a County park. Parks can't be erased. If you're gonna
erase this park that the swap meet's on, you have to have a second place for that park to ...have a
rebirth. You can't say this park is history and build park...offices on it. It can't be done on
Maui or you'll have Wai ... , Waikiki. Instead, I appeal to you to think of-MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MR. BROWN: --a proposal to make it law that you cannot take away a Maui park. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier on this item is Roy Fusato, to be followed by Bren Barley [sic].
CHAIR CARROLL: And anyone else wishing to testify, if you could please come down and sign up.
Proceed, sir.
MR. FUSATO: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Members of the Council. My name is Roy Fusato and
I'm the owner of Maui Kettle Com, and I'm also a vendor at the Maui County Swap Meet. And
this afternoon I'm here to advocate for...assuring that the management of the swap meet is able
to find a location for us to move to, but not just any old location. I think it's very, very important
that wherever the swap meet is moved to it's, it's within the central location where it's very easy
for not just the ...tourist to find a place, but especially for the locals to be able to easily access
the swap meet. And, you know, I've heard of some places like maybe the ...where the Maui
Race Park is on that highway, stuff like that, because they've got a lot of land area, and l'd like to
ask that, you know, the swap meet not be required to relocate to an area like that, because what's
gonna happen in my opinion is that the swap meet is just gonna go down the tubes. It's not
really accessible. It might be not too far from Kahului, but the problem over there is
traffic
pattern and you're just flying by and it's difficult for people to tum in and stuff like that.
But anyway... as far as, you know, the swap meet area being needed for the elderly housing
project, as the former Director of the Office on Aging and also as the former Resident Manager
of Hale Mahaolu Akahi, I'm well aware of the need for more housing and this is affordable
housing for seniors. And so I'm, I'm very much in favor of if they're going to build housing
over there, that that's done, but at the same time this swap meet is one of a kind and it gives us
small business people an opportunity to try our wings over there without too much investment to
kind of test out our businesses. Otherwise, it's really difficult. There's a lot of expenses and a
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lot ofthings that go on. That if you don't have a chance to experiment some place, it's real hard,
and the swap meet gives some of us an opportunity to do that. Also, I think for the mainland
visitors--oh, not just mainland, but any visitors from anyplace--when they come over here, the
swap meet is, is a place that's a little bit different from the boxed stores and, and the kind of
high-priced areas maybe that, you know, they see at the hotels and in the tourist districts. And it,
it gives them a chance also to see the old-time Maui products that, you know, you're not going to
be able to find in those places 'cause most of us cannot afford to go into areas like that.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. FUSATO: Anyway, so I, I think, you know, it would be ... good for not only the residents over
here, but also for our tourism business and stuff like that, that we ensure that the swap meet has
an appropriate place to relocate to, you know, prior to being moved out for the housing project.
Thank you for your time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier on this item is Bren Bailey.
MS. BAILEY: My name is Bren Bailey and I'd like to thank you folks for having us here today. I
would, first of all, like to say that I think the fella who spoke about parks is ...that's a very
important issue and I think it's something that you folks could go down in history for Maui
County if you would start planning better than you are. The people in Kahului made it very clear
that they would like to have a park on this piece of property; they wanted it open space. Once
again, all these people have put all this effort into making a decision about an area in their own
community, and once again, people are being ignored... and not listened to. I think this is a very
important issue. You could have senior housing in the back; you could have park in the front. So
if we're not going to be able to stay there, I would like to see that happen.
Secondly, as far as moving is concerned, Wil has found apparently a place that might work for
us. He's been in negotiations for some time and he has not signed a lease yet, but we hope that
that will happen in the very near future. This is going to take a lot of time. The infrastructure
could be upwards of $350,000 that he is going to need some help with. Now, I don't know how
that can be formulated, but perhaps the County can think of some way to help him do this in the
form of a loan. I'm not...we're not talking about free money here. But perhaps something can
be done about that, and I'm sure that Wil would be the person to talk to about that.
My main concern is, and I have said this in my last testimony last week, I'm concerned mostly
about the seniors that supplement their income by coming to the swap meet. And if we don't
have enough time between the time that the swap meet closes and the new one opens, those
people are not going to be having another income besides their social security. I'm included in
that this year. I would like to see you change this to say that perhaps it's two years, rather than
one year, or as soon as Wil gets the infrastructure in, and he will, he will do that as quickly as he
can. So it might be a year, might be a year and half. It might be close to two. But I think
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without two years you're asking for an awful lot because after the lease is signed, then it's the
funding to try and get it started, then it's the actual work on the property and if he gets the one
that we think he's going to get, it's going to be very extensive.
So, I would like you to please reconsider that. And when he comes up to testifY, perhaps you can
ask him some questions about this issue and see whether or not you can work together with him
and try to make it so that the transition will happen one weekend in our old spot, the next
weekend in the new spot, and leave those of us who depend on this income to supplement our
other means, mostly social security, that we can continue to do the swap meet and not lose
customers because they will get confused about where we are. Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Ms. Nakata.

Thank you.

Any questions for the testifier?

Hearing none, thank you.

MS. NAKATA: The next testifier on this item is Nara Chow, to be followed by Stanley Bartlett.
MS. CHOW: I'm here speaking on my own behalf for those that 1. ..join at the swap meet every
Saturday to also supplement an income for my family. And I thank all of you for bearing with
me; it's the first time I've ever testified in this manner. So, I'm glad one person was ahead of me
so I could hear what the protocol should be. I would like to say that I have been in the service
industry all my life and I've worked in tourism extensively, and I have found that there's not a lot
of opportunities for people to come ... both our local people who live here as well as the visitor
and actually have skinship and actually contact someone that represents the place they've come
to visit, a very unique place, our multi-cultural heritage here, and the swap meet really represents
that. We have people selling from all walks of life and a lot of the visitors that come, come year
after year or on their many times to Hawaii, and they say they would be so sad if this was no
longer there. It's a place where they've made friends, almost have a feeling like extended ohana,
and I think that the visitor industry right now--I'll speak from that side--I, I see that they are
promoting Hawaii through Hawaiian music on the mainland, through spreading more of the
culture, the things that are unique about Hawaii that make this place not just another pretty beach
and beautiful sunshine, and all of that is what they experience firsthand when they come to the
swap meet. And most of us if we're willing to get up at 3:30 in the morning and setup our tents
and go down there and do this, I know my attitude is if I'm going to get up at that hour, I'm
going to have a good time. And the people I have a good time with are the seniors that come
every week that we get to know first-name basis, the visitor that comes back several times a year
or every year or whatever it is, and there's nothing we all know that can replace that kind of
aloha, and there's a lot of aloha that people feel when they come to the swap meet.
So, I feel like it's something that would serve everyone if we could find the best way to
perpetuate it and to make sure that it doesn't go away or that, like the person before me said, that
it doesn't suffer hardships that create confusion around ...where is it at, you know. Anything
that would disrupt the flow would not serve the people that are basing their livelihood on it or the
people that depend on it to get their vegetables or those visitors who .. .it's going to be the one
time that they are visiting here that they're going to really get together with ohana.
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MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. CHOW: So, I would ask that in whatever way you could help to see that it is this or something
better and to facilitate a smooth transition...would be in the best interest of everyone. And only
one other point, I've been reading in the papers lately as far as the office buildings and, and the
possibility of some County offices there, I think the view of a lot of the ...people in the
community that pay their taxes and would like to see efficient government feel like well, can we
keep it altogether in Wailuku and let that be for the seniors or for something that would serve the
rest of the community, not more government offices. That's another, I think, valid point. So
thank you very much and ...hopefully, you'll take it all into consideration.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Could you please state your name for the record?
MS. CHOW: Yes, my name is Nara, N-A-R-A, Chow, C-H-O-W.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier on this item is Stanley Bartlett.
MR. BARTLETT: Hello, I'm Stanley Bartlett. I'm a teacher at the Haleakala Waldorf School in Kula,
and I'm speaking on behalf of myself and in support of the swap meet and for the following
reasons: one, being I've lived on the island--this is my sixth year now--and I, I had heard about
the Maui Swap Meet years ago before ever coming here and I knOw. . .I'm a vendor there myself.
I tell everybody it's my teacher's supplemental retirement income. However, one of the main
reasons I, I enjoy going to the swap meet is that I feel I could.. .it really is one of the more
cultural events that happens on a regular basis that any of us could go to, whether you're a tourist
or you're a resident, a local here. And it is something where a very diversified group of people
from, from ...that represent locals who sell their flowers and their produce to other vendors who,
who make handmade things and as well bring things from all parts of the world. And I know that
there are people that, that come back to MaUl every, every single year, it's just their vacation
spot. And I've met many of these people who are just overjoyed to see that the swap meet is still
in existence and it's something other than... someone else mentioned earlier about. .. rather,
rather than just all the boxed sort of stores, though, all the stores you can expect to find anywhere
else the country. But the swap meet really represents one of the best cultural happenings that
we have to offer tourists here on the island and, too, it does offer a means of providing extra
income for, for many senior citizens and, and... and other people, such as myself, to supplement
my income as, as a teacher which I really feel is .. .it's essential for me to have this venue, as
well, to supplement my income. And I really recognize the need for other.. .for more housing,
particularly for, for low income and for seniors and do totally support that. However, I do hope
that this Council is looking into just where would we place this. It's almost a tradition having the
swap meet here on Maui. It's something I know people do look forward to returning each year
and finding the, the relaxed atmosphere, the friendly atmosphere, the opportunity to trying to, to

-7-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
November 21, 2005

test out many of the fruits and vegetables people do not find wherever else they come from in the
mainland or other foreign countries.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. BARTLETT: So anyway, I, I would hope that this Council really takes into consideration just the
importance of, of the swap meet as something that, that not only the community looks forward to
and knows that they can go there to buy their fruits and vegetables and their flowers each week
and to, to meet new and old friends on, on a regular basis, and to just share in what we all hold
most valuable, which is the aloha that, that we all experience here on Maui and which we all
enjoy sharing with everyone that we come in contact with. So thank you for your time today
and, and for considering this issue.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for this testifier? Hearing none, thank you, sir.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, no one else has signed up to testify on this item. We do have two testifiers
signed up on the next item.
CHAIR CARROLL: If you wish at this time, you can give testimony on the next item now or you can
wait until the next item is heard. Seeing no one step forward. If there's no objections, I'll close
testimony on this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections .

. • . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Testimony is now closed. Members, with us this morning we have Planning
Director Michael Foley; Robyn ... Robyn Loudermilk, Planner, Department of Planning; Mike
Miyamoto, Deputy Director, Public Works and Environmental Management; and our Deputy
Corporation Counsel James Giroux. We also .. .is Ms. Lee coming down, Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: Yes, I believe Ms.

is on

way.

CHAIR CARROLL: Alright, Members, I'll now open the floor. We also, of course, have Mr. Wil
Members' questions or comments.
Wong ...the applicant is present, and the floor is now open
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And this would be to .. .I guess it would be to Mr. Giroux because
the bills that we have before us, the way that I read it, it's a one-year extension or until such time
that the swap meet is able to move to their new site. So can you clarify that for me, Mr. Giroux?
Because I know I heard one testifier ask for two years, but the way that the bill is written it's sort
oflike one year, but it'll be extended until they are able to move to their new site.
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MR. GIROUX: The reading I, I think which is important is "whichever is less". So if, if the one year
rolls around...yeah, they would have to come back to extend that one year. So if, if it's ...yeah,
if it's not relocated by that time.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Ifwe were to take out the, the last sentence which said "whichever is
less", and so that it would say "a period of one year from the effective date of this ordinance or
until the swap meet is relocated". Now I realize that would be changing the purpose, you know,
because it would be going beyond one year, but is that legal for us to do it where we're granting
a one-year extension or until. .. or should we do it differently? Because I guess we'd have to
hear from Ms. Lee whether or not they're able to conclude their infrastructure within that period
of time. But could you address that if we took out that last sentence, "whichever is less"?
MR. GIROUX: Well, this, this is an ordinance so, you know, you, you can craft it as, as you see fit. In
that sense, however, you gotta take into account that you might be leaving it open to, you know, a
time period which is too vague and, and will leave, you know, might leave either the
Administration or the County in, in limbo because then...you have until the swap meet is
relocated, you know, that, that could leave it open for a while. So that, that's something
that...you know, I, I think should be .. .it's .. .legally, you know, if you want to do that, it'd
probably be okay, but I think you should take into the input of what ramifications that might
have.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and, Mr. Chair, the reason that I'm asking this is because if, if
we changed it in such a way that said, you know, not. ..take out the sentence that says
"whichever is less", but then put in no circumstances to address Mr. Giroux's area of concern,
but not more than, you know, in not more than two years. You know, so put a limitation, you
know, that, that actually addresses what he is talking about, but, you know, it could be a little bit
longer than a year, it could be less than a year and, you know, just leave the possibility open.
Because my, my understanding is that we're not just going to bump 'em off there once...you
'cause it
other
to actually,
be ""...'..,."' .... ,-1

to give
a
other language also included,
permit. .. right, right here this afternoon with,
Mr. Chairman, regarding the swap meet relocation. For me, we have not made a final
determination on a departmental request for use of this property. So, I wouldn't bank on it that
that is what's really going to happen. Two, Mr. Chairman, some of us may have been made
aware, but my understanding is on the existing Old Kahului Shopping Center, one of the
opportunities there is for multi-family and senior housing as part of the new development of that
property. So ... do we need housing on both sides of Kamehameha Avenue? Maybe, but I think
we're going to make that determination later, Mr. Chairman. For me ... and I've been listening to
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the comments of the vendors, of the departments ... other interested parties, I don't feel a need to
rush and get the swap meet off the property. It's not even our property yet, Chairman. You
know, people talking like if the County owns this property-it is not our property and it is not a
County park. It is an open space lot that has been undeveloped... owned by Alexander &
Baldwin. So for me, Chairman, the request, I don't have a problem. I'm willing to give 'em
three years ...to stay on that property and see what we will do if.. .(CHANGE TAPE) . ..we want
to do anything at all, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, usually at the beginning I ask the applicant to come down and...ask if
he has any comment. I'm going to .. .if there's no objection, I'm going to call him down now
before we proceed any further. Mr. Wong.
MR. WONG: Good afternoon, Chairman Carroll, Members of the Council who are part of this
Committee. My name is Wil Wong. I've testified before, so I'm sure all of you are familiar with
me. I am the President of Maui Exposition. And just to reiterate, the swap meet is going into its
25 th year of existence next year.
I would, I would first like to take this opportunity to give you a little background regarding the
new swap meet site. In early 2003, A&B advised me of the current County plans. I was told at
that time Alice Lee requested that they assist me with relocating the swap meet. In a year and a
half there were a couple suggestions, but there were hardly any options as far as I was concerned.
It came down to what I've repeatedly said during all of my Conditional Use ... requests in the
past, we are just not going to find five acres of commercially zoned property that is close to
Kahului, Wailuku area, that has access to utilities, and is available for a once a week operation.
In July of 2004, MCC called me to discuss possibilities of relocating to their campus. After
numerous meetings with Chancellor Sakamoto and his administrative staff, we reached an
agreement terms
location. The area is a current drain basin which consists two acres.

arrangement can be a huge
for the college and the community. The Maui Swap Meet in
terms has agreed to provide
landscape maintenance for the two entrances to the college, maintain the drain basin and the
surrounding area. The college would have a participation in the revenues. We would allow and
assist with an entrepreneurial pilot program for interested students, and we'll provide a potential
outlet for their culinary school that would create tremendous exposure to both residents and
visitors. There's a lot of residents and visitors that are not aware of the culinary school at MCC
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at the present time. In return, the Maui Swap Meet obtains a long-term lease which assures the
vendors and the community a more permanent horne for the swap meet.
At this time, I don't have a lease. The difficulty has been in the legal language of the lease due
to the potential flood liability. The basin is designed for a 50-year storm, that's 5-0 ...not just
your average rain. If that storm ever occurs, the swap meet is certainly not going to operate. So
to a layman there should be very limited liability exposure. Unfortunately, the attorneys don't
see likewise, and this is what's complicating the whole issue and bringing the, the lease to a
fruitation [sic]. If that issue is resolved, I am still required to obtain an SMA Permit which
would involve an archaeological survey and a traffic study as indicated by Mr. Cajigal of the
State Highways Division because Wahine Pio intersects Kahului Beach Road. And at this
present time, I am still awaiting comments from the County's Department of Public Works.
An SMA Permit will require at the soonest at least six to eight months, and that's only if
everything runs smoothly. It would take another eight to ten months to put in the necessary
improvements and infrastructure. So the fastest case scenario if I got a lease in my hands
tomorrow, which I assure you is not going to occur, it would take at least one and a half years.
When this item went before the Planning Commission, a five-year extension was requested. The
Planning Commission reduced it to one year. Instead of the one year, I would appreciate your
consideration on the extension based on the actual construction date that the housing and offices
would start. Please don't put me on a much shorter fuse because I don't think I could move any
faster under the circumstances.
At this time, Chairman, I'm open to any questions that the Members might have.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.

see
I can move
no building that's going to
on the site, but
that have to put in, which essentially benefits
landscape. We asked the Department of Public
Works if there was a way we could parcel the improvements where the college actually enlarges
the drain basin, and then I won't have to go for a full-blown SMA Permit. That's one of the
ideas that we're tossing around right now. ..1. .. and the college itself is trying to recruit the
National Guard to corne in with heavy equipment to enlarge the basin which would cut down on
the cost. But these are just all ideas, nothing has been implemented.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and one of the testifiers asked about the County, you
know, funding these kinds of, you know, improvements. Have you approached the U.S.
Department of Agricultural Rural Development yet for any monies that would be available to at
least...and particularly in areas for economic development? Have you approached them at all?
MR. WONG: No, I haven't, but I would certainly explore that idea. I, I might add that in the past year
we did kick up the vendor's rates, $5 to be put into a building fund and it was much to the
dismay of quite a few of the vendors because that $5 made a lot of difference, and I explained to
them that the $5 is just a small portion of the entire building fund that, you know, my, my
company itself was planning to absorb the balance of it. But if Chancellor Sakamoto is able to
get the National Guard to come in and enlarge the basin, you know, that would certainly help to
cut down on the expenses and it's an avenue that we're looking at right now.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I think one of the other avenues that you may want
to explore is also sometimes when we're a partner, because this is also on university property
which we consider, you know, the economic impact and also the educational component of trying
to further the educational, I guess, opportunities, one of the things we may do is sometimes we
can actually waive those fees. So if you could at least work with Public Works in finding out or
work with Economic Development, I think that would help. But for right now are you.. .if, if we
were to do let's say...taking Mr. Hokama's suggestion, let's say a three-year window, but if
you're able to conclude sooner than that, would that be something ...you know, provided it
doesn't-MR. WONG: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --put other monies that we have at stake at risk, would that be
something that would be possibly agreeable to you?

OP1"1""..",1"P

a

""''''.LUE:; is,
know,
to allow me to consummate
.. as a
businessman, you know, I, I always look for a fallback position, and any fallback position right
now.. .I'm keeping it private because it's ...you know, it, it's not something that I
that the
community would embrace.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL: Further questions for Mr. Wong? Hearing none, thank you, sir.
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MR. WONG: Okay. Well, thank, I'd like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council, and as
Thanksgiving approaches, I want to wish all of you a bountiful Thanksgiving. If I don't see you
before the holidays, I wish you a happy holiday season. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, you know, one of the things that I would like to hear from right
now is Ms. Lee because I. ..because this is an issue, although it's tied to something, you know, I
would like to hear from Ms. Lee as to whether or not. .. monetarily, I know there's some monies
that could lapse, go away, whatever. I would like to hear her thoughts on this particular item.
Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good afternoon everyone. When I was a Council Member in 1990,
we granted the swap meet their first Conditional Use Permit 15 years ago, and at that time the
understanding was that they were to find a permanent site. If your proposal goes through, it'll be
18 years that they will be looking for a permanent site. I think they've had sufficient time to
look for a permanent home. But we recommended, in spite of the 15 years, we still
recommended to the Planning Commission that they have at least a year and because our project
is coming up. We have been trying to assist the organization in, in their attempts to find an, an
alternate spot. As, as early as last week we, I, I coordinated a meeting with the Mayor and all the
departments to talk about the possibility of expediting permits, and I guess that meeting wasn't
mentioned, but it was just last week where the departments and the Mayor and Clyde Sakamoto,
the Chancellor, and Mr. Tamanaha, the Business Manager at Maui Community College, we all
met to talk about the project. Yes, there are challenges in getting permits, but that could take
another four to five or six or seven or eight years. I mean, you know, a lot of things can happen.
But I think if we all work together coordination, I think we can move the project forward, they
"'AU',",""'" to

steps to go
at
months for the drawings to be completed. So the earliest we could start
probably be a
year and a half. So that is our timeframe. But I think providing more time is not going to help
the situation. I think everybody working together is going to help the situation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair. I don't know if you've heard earlier, Alice, but I had
asked Mr. Giroux a question about, you know, the way the wording is right now--it's one year or
until the swap meet is relocated, whichever is less--and I had suggested taking out the
"whichever is less", and then Mr. Giroux had mentioned well, then it would leave it open-ended
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if you take out the "whichever is less". So what I had stated was that adding in language, you
know, for the one year, taking out the "whichever is less", but in no, you know, until the swap
meet is relocated but in no circumstances beyond the two years. Because if it takes a year and a
half, you know, that little additional time that they would need or and, and you just stated that,
you know, your project would probably begin somewhere around that, do you think that would
be something that your Department would also be able to support? Because, you know, if they
have to come back right after a year, you know, I mean frankly if we move this forward, we'd be
right back here, you know, or he'd have to start the whole process again just because of getting
on dockets and, you know, bringing the issue back. So do you think that my suggestion would
be something that you could live with rather than just going the full three years right off the bat?
MS. LEE: Your suggestion would be for a period of two years from the effective date of this ordinance?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It would be, it would be for a period of one year from the effective
date of this ordinance or until the swap meet is relocated, but not greater than two years.
MS. LEE: Yes, we find that acceptable.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Question for Director Lee. You mentioned the
project. . .I'm just trying to get clarification. So you're saying if everything goes through as
planned, you're looking at more like one year from now when the project can start, November of
next year, or is it more like into early 2007?
MS.

Wen, let's see. We still have the 20lG pending--

we were

case
MS. LEE: Best case scenario. And so then if that's the case,
drawings will be done. So let's say a year.

months, ten months

then our

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: A year.
MS. LEE: So let's say April of next year and then we have to go out to bid and so forth. So maybe
about a year and a half, I'd say.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Year and a half. Okay. Thank you. I'm just trying to weigh, you
know, whether we should give two years or three years and trying to connect your timetable with
that of the swap meet individuals as well. How many months in advance would you require that
the swap meet people vacate the land prior to construction? You know if everything is approved,
how many months in advance would they be required to vacate the, the property or the premises?
MS. LEE: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MS. LEE: I, I don't know that. If they need to be completely out of there or partially out of there, I
don't know, but I would think they'd want to be out of there completely and not move piecemeal.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. In regards to the 201 G project that we just approved,
I, I think one of the conditions is that--correct me if I'm wrong-that the swap meet can remain
until they find an alternate site. And hearing from Mr. Wong, you know, he's negotiating with
Maui Community College and like, you know, other than the issue regarding the, the flooding in
the basin area, hopefully he can, you know, consummate the contract. My question to Alice is
that, is there any Federal monies that or Federal grants that for, for the 201G Senior Housing
Project site is going to be lapsed or we're going to lose any money in the next two years?
MS. LEE: I'd have to check, but yes there is a, a life to every Federal grant and we've been holding
onto these, these monies for some time now because, as you know, this, this process has been a
very long process.

CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would like to offer an
amendment to the ordinance that is before us to change the period of time from one year to two
years, and then later on where it has ...where Conditional Permit, this two-year period may be
granted pursuant to et cetera, et cetera.
CHAIR CARROLL: As soon as we have a motion on the floor, that would be appropriate.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Well, Mr. Chairman, I'd like us to move this along. We're not
in air conditioning and maybe I'm getting a little antsy 'cause there's lots of things to do. But,
you know, if want to center the discussion around two years or three years, then let's move
somewhere because there, we're, there's nothing. As Mr. Hokama states, there still needs to be
funding for whatever else. That's going to be discussed in... during the Budget Committee and
we'll have ample opportunity to really get into the nitty-gritty's of this. But I think: a two-year
period is appropriate and when you're ready for a motion, I'll be happy to support it.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank: you. Any further discussion before the Chair gives his recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Recommendation.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank: you. The Chair will accept a motion to pass on to first reading the revised
proposed bill, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE NO. 2980 (2001),
TO EXTEND A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO THE MAUl EXPOSITION, INC., TO ALLOW
THE CONTINUED ... THE CONTINUED OPERATION OF THE MAUl SWAP MEET
WITHIN THE P-l PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
KAHULUI, MAUl, HAWAII", and filing of the communication.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Ms. Johnson.

,-,rl,.'-'_Jl·~'LFJl~A.J.

It's been moved by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Tavares.

Discussion?

Ms. Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank: you, Mr. Chair. I move to amend the motion by inserting
the period as two years, two years from the effective date of this ordinance and in the, in the
second to the last sentence again refer to a two-year period.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Molina. Discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No discussion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any... Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just to get clarification. Then the only thing that would be changing,
everything else would stay the same ... for a period, and it would just say a period of two
years...from the effective date of this ordinance or until the swap meet is relocated, whichever is
less. Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion on the motion to amend the main motion? Hearing none, all in
favor...
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. If Staff could just clarify. In response to Councilmember
Johnson's question, there would also be a further revision beyond which... so picking up where
she left off, "whichever is less, provided that an extension of this Conditional Permit beyond this
two-year period may be granted, pursuant to Section 19.040.090, Maui County Code".
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, that's the motion that I made.
you, Ms. Nakata.

Opposed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: Note there is one no and five ayes, the Chair votes aye.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Johnson, Molina,
Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

Tavares,

NOES:

Councilmember Hokama.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Anderson, Kane, and Mateo.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

Vice-Chair

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, we now are back to the main motion on the floor. Further discussion?
Hearing none, all those in favor of the main motion as amended signify by saying aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed. Motion carried unanimously. Thank you.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Johnson,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING
of communication.

Molina,

revised

Tavares,

and

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, I'm going to call for just a very short three-minute recess. So please
stay seated. Recess .... (gavel) . ..
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RECESS:

2:31 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:34 p.m.

CHAIR CARROLL: .. . (gavel) . .. This Land Use Committee meeting of November 21, 2005 is now
back in session.

LU-ll

APPROPRIATE ZONING FOR KAANAPALI GOLF COURSES (C.C. No. 05-151)

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, we have only one more item on the agenda, LU-ll, and that's the
appropriate zoning for the Kaanapali Golf Courses. We have a draft bill before you. The, this
was transmitted incidentally from Councilmember Johnson, a draft bill entited [sic], entitled "A
BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM A-2 APARTMENT DISTRICT
TO PK-4 GOLF COURSE PARK DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KAANAPALI,
MAUl, HAWAII". The purpose of the draft bill is to change the zoning from A-2 Apartment
District to PK-4 Golf Course District for four parcels of property at Kaanapali, Maui, comprising
a total of approximately 75 acres. And a draft resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE MAUl
PLANNING COMMISSION A BILL TO CHANGE THE ZONING FROM A-2 APARTMENT
DISTRICT TO PK-4 GOLF COURSE DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
KAANAPALI, MAUl", and the purpose of that draft resolution is to refer the draft bilI to the
Maui Planning Commission for consideration. In her transmission, Councilmember Johnson
states that the purpose of the draft resolution is to grant appropriate golf course zoning for
approximately 75 acres for the Kaanapali Golf Courses and the surrounding area that currently
have Apartment Zoning. Further states, she's introduced this draft resolution at the request of
constituents in the Kaanapali area that wish to ensure that golf course property and adjacent open
space are not inappropriately, inappropriately converted to residential use because of improper
zoning.

8,
its assistance researching
r d also like to note and thank the Department for its assistance in researching issues posed,
appropriate documentation confirming the ownership of the parcels which, which appear to be
currently owned by the State Employee Retirement System, and guidance from our Corporation
Counsel to the effect if any of the language in Ordinance No. 2031 on zoning of the subject
parcels. The Chair would also like to note that, at minimum, it appears that the zoning for TMK:
(2) 4-4-013:003 is not 2-A [sic] Apartment District, requiring that the draft legislation be revised.
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Input from the departments and allow the Members to ...an opportunity to provide some
direction on the next steps. The Chair's inclination at this point is, therefore, to entertain
discussion. We have with us Mr. Foley, our Planning Director; Jeff Hunt, Planning ... Planner,
Department of Planning; Mike Miyamoto, Deputy Director, Public Works and Environmental
Management; and Deputy Corporation Counsel James Giroux; and we have of course other
representatives over here from the golf course.
I will now ask the Department if they could give a brief overview.
MR. FOLEY: Mr. Chairman, I'll give a very brief overview and then ask Jeff Hunt to expand on it.
The, the situation is that we have begun research on this issue concerning .. .(CHANGE
TAPE) . .. zoning on not only the Kaanapali Golf Course but also other golf courses. We focused
on the Kaanapali Golf Course because that's the subject of this particular legislation. We have
discovered that there was a, a bill approved by the Council in 1991 that created the PK-4 Golf
Course Park District, but not all park, not all golf courses were changed to PK-4 because they,
they didn't all have the same existing zoning at that time. So we need some more time to do
some additional research and some additional time to meet with the Corp. Counsel to sort out
exactly what happened with this bill in 1991, which apparently didn't have a map attached to it
nor did it specifically refer to parcels that it was related to. Our, it is our intention to eventually
support the, the rezoning of the golf courses to PK-4 or in some cases they, they may be
adequately covered by being in Project Districts, such as Maui Lani and Kapalua. There isn't
any extreme urgency related to this item because the, the zoning conflicts with the Community
Plan designations, and therefore, it would be impossible for an applicant to proceed towards
development without making the change to either the zoning map or the Community Plan. But
we, we would appreciate the opportunity to do some additional work before the, this Council
Committee sends this to the Maui Planning Commission.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.

CARROLL:
MR. HUNT: Good afternoon. As, as Michael said, there's a number of issues that we need a little more
time to research further. At the same time, I tried to address the issues that, that are in...that
were directed to us to analyze as best we could. At this time if you have any questions on, on
those or any clarification, we can at least try and narrow down the issues that are ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. I'm now going to open public testimony. Public testimony is now
open on this agenda item. Ms. Nakata.
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MS. NAKATA: The first testifier on this item is Bob Pure, to be followed by Derek Kobayashi.
CHAIR CARROLL: Please state your name at the microphone. You have three minutes and one minute
to conclude.
. .. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

MR. PURE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Bob Pure, P-U-R-E, just like the word. Good
afternoon everybody. I'm the President of the Board of Directors at Kaanapali Royal. For any
of you who do not know where or what Kaanapali Royal is, it's 105-unit condominium complex
located on Kaanapali Parkway, across from Whalers Village, and basically right in the back of
the Kaanapali Golf Course. Kaanapali Royal is part of KOA and it's been there for about 25
years.
I think as all of you know, we were dealt, rather was surprised, come what of a, a shock during
all of the conversation about SunStone, and all of you probably know that there were going to be
five houses going up on the Kaanapali Golf Course, which pretty much surprised all of us who
live in the area. But what was even more surprising to us was while that was going on, we found
out that the golf course was zoned A-2. All of us in the area, who live in the area, work in the
area.. .in fact, I think that many Members of the County Legislature was surprised to find out
that the golf course has been A-2 and has been zoned A-2 for quite a while. Well, needless to
say, that got our attention. We were surprised and concerned of contemplating a sea of
condominiums on that golf course. And so with, with Jo Anne's help and, and, and others, we
help to draft the legislation or the bill that's in front of you.
My public testimony is very simple. We would like the Land Use Committee to move as quickly
as is feasible, depending on whatever research has to be done, as Mr. Foley has said, is to move
golf course to
to
course to golf course
we
IS
very
area.
none,

next

on

1S

MR. KOBAYASHI: Thank you. Good afternoon, Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Members of
the Land Use Committee. Appreciate the opportunity to address this Committee this afternoon.
My name is Derek Kobayashi, I'm a partner with Goodsill Anderson Quinn & Stifel Law Firm;
and present with me today is Paul Rezents, he's the Portfolio, Portfolio Manager, excuse me, for
Heitman Capital Management LLC, Real Estate Advisor for the Emp ... , Employee Retirement
Service, Employee Retirement System of the State of Hawaii; and Ed Kageyama, PGA General
Manager of the Kaanapali Golf Courses. The ERS is the sole member of Royal Kaanapali
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Holdings LLC, which is the title holder for the golf course properties referenced in this agenda
item, and Heitman is the Manager of Royal Kaanapali Holdings LLC.
The measure under consideration is of great importance to both the County of Maui and the ERS,
and accordingly, we are present today to respectfully inform the Land Use Committee that the
ERS is strongly opposed to further referral and action upon County Communication No. 05-151
and the draft bill and draft resolution, which seek to change the zoning of the parcels.
Since acquiring these properties and adjoining properties through foreclosure proceedings, Royal
Kaanapali Holdings LLC has exercised continued responsible maintenance and promotion and
stewardship of the properties. And as the Committee is well aware, the Kaanapali Golf Course is
our vital economic drivers for the County of Maui, and these world-class golf courses have
hosted PGA and LPGA tournaments, U.S. Open events, bringing the County of Maui and the
State of Hawaii international acclaim in enhancing the reputation of Kaanapali and Maui as
premium resort destinations. The golf courses and attendant facilities generate substantial
revenues for the County and provide employment for its residents, and the continued prominence
and economic vitality of these properties are essential to ERS and the County of Maui.
As we know, the ERS administers retirement and survivor benefits programs for thousands of
State and County government employees, and the ERS owes a fiduciary duty to its program
beneficiaries as to the management of ERS investment assets. And therefore, ERS must and will
diligently work to maintain and protect the value of the Kaanapali Golf Course properties,
including the potential for further development of these properties in keeping with ERS'
fiduciary obligations. And while there are no present plans to develop the golf course properties
makai of Honoapiilani Highway, it's fair to say that ERS has relied upon and its intent to
preserve the flexibility for future development of the golf course properties as A-2 Zoned
parcels.

KOBAYASHI: --to downzone
golf course properties to avoid
is
as
inappropriate potential for development. But on the contrary, the potential for such development
for the Kaanapali Golf Course appears to have been reserved and maybe while wholly necessary
giving the, given the growing needs for the West Maui community. We would note that in the
November 8th letter to Mayor Arakawa and Chair Carroll, that Planning Director Foley confirm
that these parcels were zoned A-2 and not included apparently in any supposed automatic
rezoning, and that there are further questions insofar as whether the 1991 designation ofthe PK-4
Zoning itself was effective to effectuate in a purported automatic zoning of these properties to
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PK-4. We would submit that the immediate and prudent course of action and the one approached
mutually beneficial to both the West Maui community and County of Maui and the ERS as a
whole would be to continue to preserve the potential for future development of these properties.
Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions for the testifier? I'm going to start with Mr. Molina and then
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon, Mr. Kobayashi.
MR. KOBAYASHI: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Two questions. First, were you or any of your fellow associates were
contacted by any of the individuals who want this change in zoning?
MR. KOBAYASHI: Not to our knowledge before receiving the notice ofthe comm ... , communication I
think through one of our contacts. We were not, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Vh-huh. And you, you mentioned some concern, I guess, economic
ramifications. Can you cite an example if this legislation is passed as is?
MR. KOBAYASHI: Not at this time, Councilmember. I, again, just preliminarily got notice of it and I, I
respectfully defer at this moment because it literally came to our attention, the matter, a few days
ago. So, I wish I had more concrete facts just as much as I think the Planning Department as
well as you folks, and that's the concern for advancing on a measure like this at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.

these properties, can you verify that the title was actually transferred
Investment to the State Employees' Retirement System?
MR. KOBAYASHI: As I understand it again, that the golf course parcels are held by the Royal
Kaanapali Holdings LLC as a result of that foreclosure proceeding. I believe there's a final
report on record with regard to the conveyance of title, but again I don't have the complete
document in front of me; otherwise, I would refer certainly the, the Council Member directly to
that document.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So there is a holding company which represents the State
Employees' Retirement System? Is that correct?
MR. KOBAYASHI: Which is an LLC that holds title to the property of which the ERS is the sole
member of the LLC.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Okay. With regard to the investment let's say or the
investment potential of the property, because extensive renovations are being done to the golf
course, do you know who is paying for the renovation of the golf course?
MR. KOBAYASHI: No. Again, I'm not familiar and prepared to testify as to those issues.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Are you the asset manager?
MR. KOBAYASHI: I am not the asset manager. I am the counsel with, present with the asset manager's
representation today.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay_ But your understanding is that the zoning because of the fact
it would allow additional development is what should be preserved, so that if and when the State
Employees' Retirement System or the entity managing the asset decides to go forward with
rezoning, that that would take place?
MR. KOBAYASHI: I think the intent would be to preserve the flexibility for economic development in
the most favorable zoning, if that's the Councilmemher's question, and I think insofar as the
fiduciary obligation is concerned of the asset manager, that would be his intent to preserve that
flexibility.

none,

MS. NAKATA: There are no hu-t·hc... testifiers,

Chair.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there .. _ Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, you're still going through public testimony?
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there anyone in the gallery that wishes to give testimony on this item at this
time? Hearing none, ifthere's no objection, public testimony is now closed.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections .

• . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . •.
CHAIR CARROLL: Public testimony is closed. Members, as Mr. Foley has stated, I think we all know
that there is ...we are not going to be able to pass this out or take action on this today. However,
it is my hope that the Members can bring up concerns that they have that the Staff, my and
myself might be able to work on whatever comes up so at the next meeting, which I intend to
hold as soon as possible, that we might be able to take action on this agenda item. Having said
that, I now open the floor for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Johnson, followed by Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to put this on the record before other Members spoke,
Mr. Chair, and what was said by Mr. Pure is correct because of the SunStone issue there was a
concern on the part of the residents in the area who never believed that the golf course, at least
that area that they were aware of, was ever supposed to be intended for further development. So,
I think that the fact that they have actually taken the initiative to introduce the bill. I realize that
what Mr. Foley said was true that the staff was researching some of the, you know, the issues
1991
I
to ...v",. ...."....

concerns me.
wants
for that area was supposed to be. And as far as I can determine,
believed that was going to be golf course.
The, the issues that concern me right now which I would like staff to research or Corporation
Counsel, more specifically, is that because we also are insured or we're covered under the State
Employees' Retirement System for our pension as Council Members, what does that do to a
conflict of interest because here we have clearly an issue where we're affecting the assets, you
know, on the impact on those assets for something that we could potentially be impacted
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ourselves. That, to me, is very, very important because we have a fiduciary responsibility to our
constituents and to the people who elected us, but we also, I think, have a clear conflict with
regard to ourselves being members of the State Employees' Retirement System. So that is one of
the first things. The ownership, I would like someone here from the State Employees'
Retirement System who can answer the questions that I posed, and I would also like to find out
either by getting an opinion from the Board of Ethics or from someone as to what our, what our
position is with regard to our responsibilities. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Chair will forward your request and in writing.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all, I can support your I guess
recommendation to defer, if I'm to assume correctly. And I just had one quick question for
Director Foley.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: With regards to your November 8th letter, you mentioned that if a
legal description is necessary, a surveyor would have to be hired. Who would make that
determination if a legal description is required, basically who would pay for it? And I bring it up
because the property is owned by the State ERS System. Can you give comment on that? I
don't know if maybe Mr. Giroux wants to chime in on that one as well.
MR. GIROUX: The, the issue was brought up to Corp. Counsel and we, we met with the Planning
Department to try to look at the issue ... and, you know, at first glance looking at what we've
done
it was always,
know,
at
model
metes

sure v .....",......,,,,,
cost to
So we want to
sure
thoroughly and
it is possible to go forward
doing a
and to, just to make
bounds, then we would advise so. But at this point we're reserving that
sure we, we look at that thoroughly and make sure that we can, it's legally defensible to go
forward in that route.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Pontanilla.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Question for the Planning Department. I, I note that
the ... parcels in question are all makai side of the highway. As far as the mauka side, do we have
any A-2 zoned property that's also on the golf course?
MR. HUNT: The golf course land makai side is all Residential Zoned.
MR. FOLEY: You mean mauka.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And mauka.
MR. HUNT: Mauka, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank: you. Thank: you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank: you. Further discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. As a follow up on Mr. Pontanilla's question then, why wouldn't
we be looking at rezoning all of the golf course, the makai and the mauka side?
MR. FOLEY: We may recommend that. We, we just haven't gotten that far yet.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank: you. Because as I understand it, the golf courses prior to
the PK-4 designation, golf courses were permitted uses in certain classifications, land
classifications that, you know, weren't park, ag, and some other things where it was a permitted
use.
MR. FOLEY: It's quite possible that that PK-41egislation in 1991 may have changed the zoning on the
mauka side but not on the makai side, because the legislation included several zoning districts,
it
a,
not
A-2.

it

on

CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Mr. Foley, how long would you and your Department anticipate,
anticipate requiring to come to some kind of conclusion or position? One week, one month?
What is your best estimate?
MR. FOLEY: We will bring it back to the Council Committee as soon as possible. Right now we're,
we're guessing that it may take as long as two months. But we will bring it back as, as soon as
we can.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm ready to move forward on this one, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any further discussion? Hearing none, if there's no
objection, we will defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

(Excused: MA, DPK, and DAM)

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, we have come to the end of our agenda. Is there any announcements? I
have only one. I would like to thank Mr. Pontanilla for handling the Kapalua Mauka application
this past Wednesday when I wasn't here, and thanks to all of you that have expressed their
condolences for the passing of my mother-in-law. Hearing nothing else, this Committee
meeting, Land Use Committee meeting stands adjourned .... (gavel) . ..
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